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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, JULY 18, 2017 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chairwoman Sharonda Williams, Commissioner Ashleigh Gardere, Commissioner Flozell Daniels, Commissioner Al Herrera and Commissioner Walter Tillery 
COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Commissioner Barbara Waiters and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
JUNE 27, 2017
Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to approve the minutes of June 27, 2017.  Verbal Motion 17-103 was approved unanimously.
RTA CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT
No Report

RTA EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Greg Cook reported that he and Commissioner Herrera would be meeting with Jefferson Parish President Mike Yenni and his executive staff on August 3, 2017 to discuss issues between the two agencies.

Greg Cook reported that he had a good meeting with RIDE.

Greg Cook reported that the Mayor of New Orleans adopted a Climate Control Plan because New Orleans faces a triple threat of costal erosion and rising seas and the City’s strategy was to reduce emissions by 50% on all trips by 2030. The specific recommendations for the RTA were to redesign routes to match regional jobs and housing patterns, identify opportunities to prioritize transit such as transit only lanes in key corridors, transform the fleet to low zero emissions and the RTA would work with the City of New Orleans to pursue these goals and integrate them into the Strategic Mobility Plan.  
RTA GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT
Michael Hall stated that he would discuss the matters in Executive Session.
JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT:


No Report
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT

Justin Augustine reported that staff attended the City Council Transportation Committee Meeting on July 17, 2017.  

Justin Augustine reported that the public comments were that more service was needed on the streets and they wanted buses with 15 minutes headways; the public comments would be made a part of the Strategic Mobility Plan.


Justin Augustine reported that the U.S. Department of Transportation announced a $226.5 Million funding opportunity to improve Transit Bus Service and the application for this grant needed to be submitted by the end of August.


Justin Augustine reported that the application would consist of the 8 buses for the ferry project and 44 additional buses and, once the grant was awarded, staff would begin negotiations with the bus manufacturer to ensure the buses are delivered on time because it normally takes a year to purchase a bus.

Justin Augustine reported that Transdev Officials from Paris visited New Orleans, Thierry Mallet – Global CEO/Chairman of the Board and Yann Leriche – CEO North America.


Justin Augustine reported that Transdev Officials understood that safety, customer service and paratransit were very important to the agency.


Justin Augustine reported that the City of New Orleans ask the RTA to submit the 2018 budget early; it must be submitted by the end of August.


Justin Augustine reported that the budget could be adjusted by 50% without going before the State Legislature.


Justin Augustine reported that the most important issue in the budget was the service on the streets and nothing should be placed in the budget that the RTA can’t produce.


In response to Chairwoman Williams, Brendan Matthews reported that there have been three meetings with the Hospitality Workers and at the last meeting the Hospitality Workers had an issue with the venue and all of the Hospitality Workers concerns would be included in the Strategic Mobility Plan. 


Justin Augustine reported that when the Board authorizes service adjustments it takes times to for staff to implement; the schedules need to be adjusted, run picks need to be adjusted and the union process must be followed and the  Hospitality Workers will be involved in the process.

In response to Commissioner Roth, Justin Augustine stated that the meetings would be held at the RTA’s facility but staff would ask the Hospitability Workers where they wanted the meetings held.

Justin Augustine reported that everyone wanted buses to have 15 minute headways on all the routes but passengers per hour on the vehicles were not going to increase but would decrease and there would be a lot of buses on the streets that would be empty.

Justin Augustine reported that he hoped that staff could come to a happy medium with the Hospitality Workers. 


Commissioner Daniels asked that staff include RIDE when negotiating with the Hospitality Workers.

Commissioner Daniels asked staff to be as aggressive as possible when working with the Hospitality Workers.


Chairwoman Williams asked that staff remain engaged with the Hospitality Workers to ensure that their comments were taken seriously.


Brendan Matthews reported that on July 1, 2017 service changes were made based on the recommendations that the Hospitality Workers suggested such as pushing the Owl service back an hour so that combined lines would be able to stay on the normal route for an additional hour and changes were made to make sure that the connections were lining up better.


In response to Commissioner Roth, Brendan Matthews reported that there were a total of 9 routes that run 24 hours and 2 Owl routes for a total of 11 routes.


Brendan Matthews reported that the buses run on a 60 minute frequency and the Hospitality Workers wanted 15 minute frequency.


Justin Augustine reported that Dwight Norton was bringing the new Bus Shelter Policy before the City Council which would help the RTA get more permits for bus shelters.


Justin Augustine reported that Councilman Gray wanted the RTA to work with his office regarding the New Orleans East Transfer Center when more TIGER Grant funds become available.

Justin Augustine reported that Councilman Gray stated that when the RTA goes through the Strategic Mobility Process, he wants to ensure that the committee works with the Lighthouse of the Blind and he and the Chairwoman met with the RTA’s contact person and implemented the program that the Lighthouse of the Blind wanted implemented.


Justin Augustine reported that the dialogue between the New Orleans City Council and the RTA was well received.
FINANCE COMMITTEE CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Herrera reported that the Finance Committee Meeting did not have a quorum and that the Financials were not ready because all the meetings during the month of July were pushed up a week to accommodate the commissioners that were attending the APTA Board Members Conference held in July.

Chairman Herrera reported that the Financials would show that the RTA was in a good position. 

Chairman Herrera reported that the City of New Orleans requested that the RTA submit the budget by the end of August and that budget would include the necessary service changes and the Strategic Mobility Plan.  


Chairman Herrera reported that the RTA’s budget was not due to the State until November.


Chairman Herrera reported that grants play a major part at the RTA because the majority of RTA’s capital projects were funded by grants.
 FINANCIAL REPORTS
JUNE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS:

Ronald Baptiste reported that for the month June the Operating Revenue Line Item missed its mark but year to date the Operating Revenue Line Item was still in a positive position. 

Ronald Baptiste reported that Passenger Fare Line Item resulted in a negative outcome compared to budget due to the inclement weather and passes sold by Walgreens were down during the month of June but doubled during the month of July.
Ronald Baptiste reported that in regard to the Operating Revenue Line Item, staff found grant funds for the Kenner Transit System which would help subsidize the Kenner Transit Line and all of these things play a part in not hitting the budget for the month but, year to date, RTA was exceeding the budget mark.
Ronald Baptiste reported that on the Materials and Supplies Line Item, fuel prices compared to budget were averaging 50-52 cents less per gallon than budget but bio-diesel was using more fuel than what was budgeted and because the RTA was using more fuel, the RTA was paying taxes on the fuel.

Ronald Baptiste reported that the Casualty and Liability Line Item was one of the areas that as the policies are being redone, RTA was getting better prices for federal rates.
Ronald Baptiste reported that regarding the Legacy Costs, from time to time a large claim comes in during the month that exceeds what was budgeted for the month but year to date there are still cost savings.

Ronald Baptiste reported that Non Government Cost Line Item was beginning to pick up due to the Canal Street Terminal Project.
Ronald Baptiste reported that through the relationship with the RPC the RTA was continuing to identify additional funds. 

Ronald Baptiste reported that the Operating Expenses Line Item was at budget and year to date was $1.1 Million less than budgeted.


Ronald Baptiste reported that the Capital Expenditures Interest Line Item had a couple of adjustments for the month.


Ronald Baptiste reported that all these numbers tie into the debt service schedules as required in the bond schedule.

Ronald Baptiste reported that the RTA was not drawing from the Operating Services Line Item but was contributing back to the Operations Reserve Line Item.
2016 FINANCIAL AUDIT 

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking the Board to accept the 2016 Financial Audit.

Commissioner Gardere moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to authorize the Board to accept the 2016 Financial Audit.  Resolution No. 16-071 was adopted
2016 SINGLE AUDIT

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking the Board to accept the 2016 Single Audit.

Commissioner Gardere moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to authorize the Board to accept the 2016 Single Audit.  Resolution No. 16-071 was adopted
OPERATIONS COMMITTEE CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT
None
EXCESS LIABILITY AND AUTOMOBILE PHYSICAL DAMAGE INSURANCE 
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to award a contract for Excess Liability and Automobile Physical Damage Insurance Coverages.


Commissioner Daniels moved and Commissioner Gardere seconded to authorize the Board to award contracts for Excess Liability and Automobile Physical Damage Insurance Coverages.  Resolution No. 17-073 was adopted unanimously. 

FUSE CORPS, INC.
Deferred

STATE OF LOUISIANA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION AND DEVELOPMENT AMENDMENT NO. 4


Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with the State of Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development for Amendment No. 4.


Chairwoman Williams moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to authorize the Board to enter into a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with the State of Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development for Amendment No. 4.  Resolution No. 17-074 was adopted unanimously.
NEW BUSINESS (UNANIMOUS VOTE REQUIRED TO CONSIDER)

None
AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS 
Willie Simms stated that he was a former NOPSI/TMSEL employee and he wanted to talk about the funding or the lack there of regarding the TMSEL Pension Plan.

Willie Simms stated that the TMSEL Pension Plan was being changed from an ERISSA Plan to a Government Plan which means it takes away the guarantee that if anything happens to the Plan the employees would get paid.
Willie Simms stated that the RTA may want to get out of the Pension Plan Business.
Willie Simms stated that NOPSI employees were under the Guaranteed Pension Plan and NOPSI employees should be protected or the RTA needs to get out the Pension Plan all together and pay everyone off.

Chairwoman Williams stated that this subject has been of litigated. 

Alan Drake stated that the RTA and the City of New Orleans need to continue to expand the streetcar system.

Alan Drake stated that the streetcars generate more fare than buses so the amount of total services to New Orleans was based on revenues which include sales tax, fares and ad revenue and ad revenues brings more revenue than buses.

Alan Drake stated that there was a factor that affects the City of New Orleans. Civil Engineers say that automobiles do not affect the streets but the buses affect the streets. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION (2/3RDS VOT TO CONSIDER)


Commissioner Gardere moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to go into Executive Session at 10:55 a.m. on the matter of:

· MARY SMITH, ET AL V. RTA ET AL CD #2015-9535, DIVISION C, SECTION 10

Verbal Motion 17-104 was approved unanimously.

Commissioner Gardere moved and Commissioner Herrera seconded to come out of Executive Session at 11:01 a.m.  Verbal Motion No. 17-105 was approved unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Gardere moved and Commissioner Daniels seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of July 18, 2017 at 11:04 a.m.  Verbal Motion No. 17-106 was approved unanimously.
